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Lake Erie bill needs a lot of work: Editorial

By the Plain Dealer Editorial Board, Cleveland.com 

If Gov. John Kasich is serious about legislation to protect Lake Erie, he needs to find a more credible sponsor than State Rep. Lynn Wachtmann, a Northwest Ohio Republican who owns a water bottling company and sits on the board of directors for the International Bottled Water Association. 

Wachtmann was a co-sponsor of legislation last year that violated the spirit and possibly the letter of the binding 2008 Great Lakes Compact -- a bipartisan pact to protect the world's largest freshwater ecosystem that was approved by all eight Great Lakes states and two Canadian provinces, ratified by Congress and signed into law by President George W. Bush. 

Kasich -- in an act that will remain a highlight of his tenure -- used his first veto to kill that bill. He has since been working behind the scenes to craft compromise legislation. 

But despite assurances from the governor's office that a good bill was at hand, Wachtmann "unexpectedly," according to Kasich spokesman Scott Milburn, introduced the legislation last month while it was still under administrative review. Milburn said the bill was being tweaked to resolve concerns over safeguards. 

To say that House Bill 473 is better than Wachtmann's initial legislation is not saying much. It would repeal current state law that protects tributaries from adverse water withdrawals, according to Kristy Meyer of the Ohio Environmental Council. Meyer cited other significant deficiencies in the proposed law that could also lead to excessive commercial withdrawals of Lake Erie water for fracking or other purposes. 

Dr. Jeff Reutter, director of Ohio State University's Stone Laboratory, the oldest freshwater research facility in the country, said the legislation also would eliminate the right of recreational users to appeal water-withdrawal permits that threaten their enjoyment of the lake. 

Former Gov. Bob Taft and former U.S. Sen. George V. Voinovich, both Republicans, have sent a letter to Kasich and Statehouse leaders listing similar "adjustments" they believe the bill needs to comply with the compact. 

It's time to plug the leaks in the legislation, find a credible sponsor and start again. Lake Erie needs a true steward, not an industry flunky, to chart its future.

